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8.01.23 Elly Kam begins the interview by introducing herself and 
giving general family information about her parents and siblings. 
She describes a generally happy childhood. She says her life was 
"beautiful." 
 
8.02.23 She begins to describe life in Germany as Hitler comes to 
power. Her oldeest brother moved to Palestine at this time. For a 
brief time, she and her family were housed in a camp, but were 
later returned to their home. Her parents did not believe anything 
would happen to them. 
 
8.04.40 Her father was arrested by the Gestapo. Her two remaining 
brothers are also incarcerated by the police. [For the first time 
in the interview, she begins to cry. She quickly composes herself 
and continues.] 
 
8.07.34 Hiding her yellow star, she seeks her father and brothers. 
She finds them in a room in the basement of a local prison. They 
ask her about her mother. 
 
3.09.00 Still hiding her star, she goes door to door seeking food. 
She passes it to them through a broken window, cutting her hand. 
[She shows the scar.] 
 
8.10.26 Word is received that the father and brothers were moved. 
She and her remaining family receive letters from them, which they 
believe to be fake. She and her family are herded into ghettos. 
 
8.11.35 A friend of the family in New York obtains visas for the 
father and brothers to move to another country. The Gestapo promise 
to release the men soon, so the rest of the family waits for them. 
 
8.13.11 Her father and brothers are not released. The mother 
continues to believe that God will help them. 
 
8.14.08 She, her mother, and younger brother are put on trains to 
Latvia. The journey is 5 to 6 days and the weather is very cold. 
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8.15.55 Upon arrival, there is chaos. She ~uickly becomes friends 
with another girl from Germany who warns her of the "rules" of the 
camp. No one knows what to exPect in the ghetto. 
 
8.18.00 She discovers that, just before the arrival of her 
transport, all of the Latvian Jews in the ghetto had been killed. 
The food on some of the kitchen tables was still warm. 
 
8.19.20 The ghetto is divided between German and Latvian Jews. A 
school and hospital give the appearance that everything is normal. 
More transports are arriving, some of which are killed. 
 
8.21.09 Her mother and younger brother could not work. She could. 
She sees this as an advantage, since it brings her contact with the 
outside world. 
 
8.22.30 She describes working for the soldiers as easier than other 
work. She tells of one soldier who orders her to go clean his room. 
In his room is bread and butter, which she smuggles into the ghetto 
for her mother and brother. 
 
8.24.43 She spends 1942-43 in the ghetto. People 
sometimes disappear. She knew they were being killed. 
 
8.25.57 The mother and younger brother are to be transferred out. 
Rather than be left alone, she opts to go with them. While on the 
ramp, her mother sends her back to the house to get another pair of 
shoes. When she returns, everyone on the ramp is gone. [She begins 
to cry again.] She later discovers that the trains were bound for 
Auschwitz. Her worst fear, being alone, is realized. 
 
8.29.30 She is sent to a local Kaiserwelt. 
 
8.33.00 She is once again forced to work. Luckily [her word],she 
obtains an office job. She still must be careful, however. 
 
8.35.00 Most of the other Jews in the camp had their heads shaved, 
but not her and her coworkers. Other women feel jealous. 
 
8.35.50 The camp was liquidated. She and some others were moved by 
boat to another camp (Stuthoff). It is not a working camp, so her 
contact with the outside world is cut off. Conditions were 
unbelievable. 
 
8.38.40 She is befriended by a man from the men's side of the camp. 
He was a political prisoner (not a Jew) and had influence in the 
camp. He arranged extra rations for her. 
 
8.40.00 Her job, scrubbing floors, entitles her to double 
food rations. Typhus outbreaks in the camp kill many. 
 
8.42.00 At the time of a forced march, she is very sick with 
typhus. She fears extermination. She makes the march, but does not 
remember it. 
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8.44.30 She remembers the camp as being nearly empty, due to the 
approaching Russian front. 
 
8.46.00 She is sent to Troy (?, she is not sure of the name of the 
town) near Danzig. 
 
8.48.00 She is warned by a camp officer that the Germans were 
leaving the camp and would be taking all prisoners with them. She 
talks with her three best friends about hiding in the camp until 
the Germans leave. 
 
8.48.50 Her friend asks her, "Could we ever behave like human 
beings again ?" As the Germans prepared to leave, the sky was 
bright with Russian flares and bombs. 
 
8.50.00 She and her friends hide while the Germans evacuate the 
camp. Then, all is quiet. She hears whistling. Other prisoners who 
hid from the Germans gather. A man she does not know asks her to 
accompany him to his uncle's house in Danzig. Afraid of him, she 
refusses. 
 
8.54.00 She and her friends leave the camp. Theysee Russian 
vehicles in the streets. 
 
8.55.00 All people seen were stopped and questioned by the 
Russians, including her and her friends. Many of the females were 
raped. She was afraid that, because she spoke only German, she 
would be held. 
 
8.57.00 Time passes. She and her three friends find an apartment 
together. There is little security in the town, however. She still 
fears rape. 
 
8.58.00 More Jews slowly appear in the town. 
 
8.59.30 A Russian Kommandant supplies her and her three friends 
with food. Life slowly improved. She met her future husband, Ben. 
They were married on September 7, 1945. 
9.01.00 She describes life in the town as more civilized. Dance 
halls and other meeting places appear. In her mind, she is 
convinced that no other members of her family survived, and this 
troubles her. 
 
9.03.00 One night, instead of going out, she and her husband stay 
home. There is a knock at the door. Fearing trouble, her husband 
answers the door. It is her brother. He tells her that her father 
and other brother are dead. 
 
9.05.00 Her brother goes to Berlin to try to get papers that will 
allow them all to leave. While there, he discovers that their 
sister also survived, and was recently married. Permission to leave 
Danzig, however, is not granted. 
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9.07.00 Since her husband Ben speaks Russian, he is able to bribe 
two Russian truck drivers with vodka to drive them to Berlin. About 
the same time, she discovers that she is pregnant. 
 
9.08.00 The drivers become so drunk that they hit a moving train. 
With another bribe, her husband arranges to have the truck fixed 
the next day. They complete the trip to Berlin. 
 
9.09.30 She begins to bleed. Her doctor advises her to stay in 
Berlin and rest, but she must leave. She is hospitalized for ten 
days and miscarries. 
 
9.11.00 The family discusses moving to Palestine to be with her 
oldest brother. 
 
9.12.00 Instead, she and her husband move to New York in January of 
]948. She has now given birth to a daughter. 
 
9.13.30 She and her family live in New York for ten years. Ben, who 
dreamed of being an architect, learns a trade and becomes a tailor. 
 
9.14.00 Following a falling out with his uncle, Ben express a 
desire to move. The family moved to California and Ben got a job 
with a company in which he is now a one-third partner. Today, she 
and Ben have two daughters and two grandchildren. She says she was 
"fortunate" to have known so many good-hearted people over the 
course of her life. 
.END. 
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